
PO Box 24697
London E11 1YD

020 8988 8771
editors@socialistparty.org.uk

Dear trade union branch secretary,

Let’s campaign together for a 24-hour general strike as the next step in the battle to defeat austerity.

We are in the fight of our lives. The IPPR think-tank now estimates the government will need to make 
£14 billion of further brutal cuts to meet its deficit target. 

But we already, with only an estimated 15% of the planned cuts, have suffered too much for a crisis 
caused by the bankers and the super-rich. Pay freezes, pension cuts, increasing numbers of workers 
relying on food-banks and unemployment stand testament to this.

Now the coalition is looking to implement a ‘Beecroft-lite’ bonfire of workplace rights. The need for a 
serious and determined resistance is clear – which is why the historic vote by the TUC to pass the POA 
prison officer union’s motion is so important. It called for “coordinated action where possible with far 
reaching campaigns including the consideration and practicalities of a general strike”.

This offers us a way to take on the Con-Dem cuts.

The Socialist, a weekly paper of the Socialist Party, is 100% committed to backing and building the 
campaign for a 24-hour general strike. We back the likes of Bob Crow, Mark Serwotka and others who 
have called on the TUC to now name the date for as soon as possible after the 20 October demo.

The Socialist has a record of reporting on workers’ struggles across England and Wales and interna-
tionally. We now see it as vital that we reflect the mood that exists for this motion to be urgently acted 
upon – contrary to what some may say.

We have published many articles by leading trade unionists from the RMT, FBU, PCS, POA, Unison, NUT 
and other unions – Socialist Party members and not. We welcome debate and discussion about this 
crucial step - can your branch contribute?

We attach the model motion, letter and petition from the National Shop Stewards Network which can 
be used to build this campaign. 

We intend to increase our page count in the run-up to the 20 October TUC demo to accommodate this 
important material. 

We appeal for your reports – but also for your support. 

Can your branch take out a subscription for five or more copies? Can you pay for a greeting/ ad from 
your branch or a group of your members? 

This will help us with the additional costs of expanding the paper and make sure that these reports 
and articles reach the widest possible trade union readership. A subscription form with a special ’24-
hour general strike’ offer is also attached.

Please send reports, updates, comment pieces and letters to: editors@socialistparty.org.uk

I very much look forward to hearing from you and your members,

Sarah Sachs-Eldridge
Editor, the Socialist

Let’s march together on 20 October
... and then strike together - to beat Austerity
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Paula MitchellLondon Socialist Party secretary

W hat a fantastic moment. Chants for a 24-hour general strike rang out along the Brighton seafront, as sun-seeking fami-lies lined the route of the National Shop Stewards Network march and applauded. We saw a glimpse of how millions of peo-ple can be lifted out of the anger and fear engulfing them and transformed into a force that can change it all. The trade union movement, organising 6.5 million workers, would be a mighty force if it acted in concert. Imagine the effect if all the schools, all the council workers, all the firefighters, all the government staff and NHS workers, out on strike and taking to the 

streets, were joined by all the train staff, pow-er plant workers, builders and electricians, and by cleaners, factory and shop workers. That would have enormous power. And just imagine the effect that would have on workers not in unions, on unemployed peo-ple, young people and families.  There could be a rising up of all those people hit so hard – and to be hit even harder yet – by pay freezes, benefit cuts, tuition fees, the closure of youth centres, the decimation of essential services and so on, and on, and on.   At the moment many see no hope. What can we do when our housing benefit is cut, our tax credits are cut, and the landlord says he’s going to put the rent up? When the queue at the food bank gets longer, when the queue for every low-paid zero-hour contract gets bigger? Save the Children showed that the poorest children bear the brunt of the reces-

sion and cuts, losing out on hot meals, new shoes, birthday celebrations, school trips. What will it mean? More riots – the cry of the dispossessed? More people turning to the far right in despair? But now, with the talk of a general strike, all that fear and struggle can be gathered up, organised, and made powerful.And it can be given a voice. A new poll, re-ported in the Guardian, shows that by a wide margin people in Britain think we need to “fundamentally change the way our country and economy works”. They’re right! It doesn’t take much imagination to work it out. How about, instead of £800 billion ‘owned’ by big corporations sitting in the bank doing nothing, we use it to employ young people and all those public sector workers who have been made redundant? Instead of the government giving money to 

the banks, for them to sit on, refusing to loan, the money is used to build houses, re-build schools and re-open youth centres? Instead of the rich getting richer at our expense, we could plan, using the enormous wealth lying idle, for the benefit of all of us. Democratic socialist planning is not such a great leap of the imagination. 
A 24-hour general strike won’t sort all of that out in one go. But it would be so mo-mentous that it could really dent the cuts programme, it could lead to the toppling of this weak government, and it could trans-form the ideas and the hopes of millions – if we can do this, what else could we do...?STOP PRESS: as we go to print the TUC’s 2012 Congress has just voted to support Motion 5, proposed by the POA prison officers’ union which calls for a general strike against austerity. See pages 6&7
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Build a mass workers’ movement 
to stop all cuts and privatisation

Elections across Europe have sounded a clear message: ‘No to 
austerity’. In just over a year, ten governments in the eurozone 
have been kicked out as the opposition to the promise of 
unrelenting cuts grows. There was not an opportunity for workers 
in Britain to kick out the government but the coalition parties got 
a good kicking in the May elections. However, the task of building 
a mass movement that can defeat austerity, including a working 
class political voice, remains. 
Peter Taaffe, Socialist Party general secretary, analyses the 
elections here and on the centre pages.

The Con-Dem government suffered a crushing defeat in the May elec-
tions for local authorities and in the mayoral contests, apart from 
London.

The Tories lost a total of 405 seats, the Liberal Democrats lost 336 
seats, while Labour gained 823 seats.

The share of the vote put Labour at 38%, the Tories at 31% and the Lib Dems 
at 16%. Cameron cannot dismiss these results, as he has tried to do, as an ex-
ample of ‘mid-term blues’, something which all governments experience.

The tide of opposition to the coalition’s policies - particularly its programme 
of austerity and accompanying cuts - has shattered the legitimacy of Cameron 
and his partner in crime, Clegg.

Cameron even saw Labour councillors elected in his own rural backyard 
of Chipping Norton, where even the local burghers rose up against the Tories 
against the arbitrary imposition of the building of an unwanted local road.

Equally, the shattered and discredited Liberal Democrats were humiliated 
when a penguin - Professor Pongo, the disguise of a local climate activist - de-
feated a Liberal Democrat candidate in Edinburgh!

This anti-government tsunami seemed to sweep all before it, touching all 
corners of Britain. In Wales, Labour gained and the Welsh nationalists of Plaid 
Cymru - despite selecting a radical leader recently - lost out.

A Scottish National Party ‘surge’ - where they expected to win a majority in 
Glasgow city council - never fully materialised. ‘Murdochgate’ probably po-
litically damaged the SNP, with its leader, Alex Salmond, exposed as a collab-
orator - writing a regular column in the Scottish Sun - with the unspeakable 
Rupert Murdoch.

In the North, where the Tories are already an endangered species, the tide 
further eroded the few positions that they hold. In Liverpool, for instance, they 
came seventh in the mayoral contest!

But these results cannot be taken as an endorsement of New Labour, the 
main beneficiaries of an anti-government mood, or of leader Ed Miliband and 
his policies.

His personal ratings before the election stood at -41%! It was primarily a mas-
sive rejection of the Con-Dem government and especially of the savage cuts.

There was nothing in this election campaign of the enthusiasm witnessed 
in France where the left, particularly the Left Front of Mélenchon, fired up 
millions of working people with radical policies and a glimpse of changing 
society.

All that Miliband offers, at most, is a change of curtains: “The more things 
change, the more they remain the same.”
Continued on page 6 & 7
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Socialism Today, 
the Socialist Party’s 
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analysis of events 
in Britain and 
internationally, from a 
socialist perspective, 
along with book, film 
and art reviews. 

     Young people and 
students are facing 
the worst attacks in 
a generation on their 
living conditions and 
opportunities. The 
Socialist recognised 
that from the outbreak 
of the crisis and has 
had brilliant coverage, 
not just of the cuts but 
of the beginnings of 
the fight for a future 
that’s starting in the 
universities, colleges 
and communities 
around the country 
and internationally.

Claire Laker-
Mansfield, national 
organiser, Socialist 

Students 
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Defend public services, jobs and pensions
For a 24-hour public sector general strike “We face a defining battle for our movement. Real 

leadership is required, based on a strategy of no cuts, 
and no concessions to pension robbery. We must build 
the kind of widespread industrial action capable of 
defeating and bringing down this government.”
John McInally, PCS vice-president, personal capacity

“It was the threat of joint trade union action in 2005 that 
forced the then Labour government to retreat over their 
pensions attacks. Once again, we need joint action to 
pressure ministers to retreat and negotiate a serious 
agreement rather than impose a pension robbery.”
Martin Powell-Davies, NUT national executive, personal capacity
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Send in reports - 
has your branch 
supported the 
model motion, 
how many have 
signed the 
petition, what 
is the mood for 
coordinated 
strike action?

Can you make a 
donation or do 
a collection to 
help us build 
the campaign?
Call Bob on:
020 8988 8774


